
CREWKERNE TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the AMENITIES COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, 
Town Hall, Crewkerne on Monday 10 September 2018 at 7.09 p.m.

PRESENT:
Cllrs. Mrs R. Jackson (Chairman), P. Bradly, B. Hodgson, R. Pailthorpe,
Miss K. Pritchard, Mrs A. Stuart, N. Sturtivant and D. Wakeman.
In attendance: Town Clerk Mr P. Davidson, Deputy Clerk Ms L. Gowers, Amenities Operations Manager Mr M. Jay, 2 members of the public and 1 member of the press.
12
TO NOTE APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

18/19


Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs. M. Best (personal), Mrs K. Head (personal) and Mrs A. Singleton (personal).
13
OPEN FORUM
18/19

Parking at the Beechwood Drive entrance to Bincombe Beeches: a resident expressed his disappointment that the Council had made an agreement 17 years ago to mark out the parking area off Beechwood Drive specifically as a disabled parking area and that this had still not been enacted.  He stressed that vehicular access to Bincombe should be for maintenance purposes only and he asked the Council to consider alternative parking options for visitors to Bincombe.
14
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING 

18/19


It was AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Amenities Committee held on 
Monday 9 July 2018 be APPROVED.
15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
18/19

Cllrs. Mrs Jackson and Sturtivant declared a personal interest in the Aqua Centre-related elements of agenda items 5 (Project and Works report) and 6 (Rents and hire charges).
16
PROJECT AND WORKS REPORT
18/19
To receive the September 2018 report
The key points of discussion on the September 2018 Project and Works report were as
follows:

Projects
· Severalls tennis courts: Cllr. Bradly reported that the Deputy Clerk was exploring grant funding opportunities from the War Memorials Trust, with the aim of funding improvements not only to the tennis courts but also to the war memorial grounds as a whole.
· Barn Street recreation ground: the Chairman reported that she had met with the Amenities Operations Manager to assess possible improvements to the amenities at the Barn Street recreation ground.  As noted in the Project and Works report, it was recommended that the Earmarked wayleave funds be used to replace the existing benches, picnic table and waste bin, all of which were in a poor condition.  It was further proposed that a safety handrail be installed at the steps on the northern entrance to the recreation ground.  Finally, it was recommended that the “no dogs” restriction on the recreation ground be rescinded.  Councillors supported all of these recommendations.  Cllr. Sturtivant recommended that, in addition, a barbecue pit be installed.  Cllr. Miss Pritchard recommended that the swing gate at the south-eastern end of the recreation ground be repaired and also suggested that signage would be useful to indicate that this was available as a disabled-friendly entrance.
Maintenance

· Town Hall damp issues: it was noted that the problem of damp on the ground floor of the building was growing worse.  The Amenities Operations Manager had recommended that professional advice was sought, to assess the extent of the problem and to provide costed options for remedial work.  Councillors agreed that this was a sensible approach and asked the Amenities Operations Manager to seek the necessary professional advice on the extent of the damp issues and options for remedial action.
· Victoria Hall emergency lights: the Amenities Operations Manager explained that the existing emergency lights were of a very old design, with no test facility, extremely energy inefficient and were currently illuminated 24 hours per day.  The lights needed to be replaced with modern energy-efficient units which incorporate a test facility.
· Aqua Centre condensation in the roof:  the Chairman explained that CLM were in the process of obtaining quotations for replacement of the air handling system.  Unlike the current system, the replacement air handling system would incorporate specific handling of the air in the changing room area, which it was hoped would address the issue of condensation in this area.
· Henhayes storage containers: the Deputy Clerk reported that the Council’s grant application to the Football Foundation for funding support to the purchase of a storage container had been successful.  
· Waste bins: the Deputy Clerk reported that she had arranged with SSDC that they would position additional waste bins at Henhayes over the summer weekends to alleviate the problem of full litter bins.
17
RENTS AND HIRE CHARGES
18/19
To consider the draft proposal for rents and hire charges for 2019/20
Cllr. Bradly questioned whether the rents and hire charges should not be set in relation to the costs of operating the various amenities.  Cllr. Sturtivant responded by saying that the Council’s core remit was not to make a profit but to provide services to the residents of Crewkerne.  Cllr. Mrs Stuart echoed Cllr. Sturtivant’s view, adding that charges were set relative to the previous year and did not necessarily relate to costs.
After further discussion, it was AGREED to recommend to Full Council the proposed rents and hire charges for 2019/20 but with the minor amendment to round up the “with VAT” charges to the nearest 50 pence.
18
GEORGE REYNOLDS CENTRE WINDOWS
18/19
To consider the quotations received for replacement of the “bubbling” windows of the George Reynolds Centre 
It was noted that, because of the specialist nature of the works, only two quotations had been obtained for replacement of the “bubbling” windows.  Given this, it was AGREED on this occasion to waive the requirements of the Financial Regulations for three quotations.
After discussion, it was AGREED to authorise West Country Windows (Double-Glazing) Ltd to undertake the replacement of the “bubbling” windows of the George Reynolds Centre in accordance with their quotation and at the quoted cost of £5,477.50 + VAT.  The Clerk was asked to ensure that the specification was entirely consistent between the two quotations and that the chosen contractor was able to undertake the works in a timely manner.
19
BADGERS AT HAPPY VALLEY
18/19
To consider the options available to deal with the issue of badger activity in the Happy 

Valley sandpit area
The Deputy Clerk reported that a site meeting had been held with a specialist in the management of badgers, to discuss the problem of badgers at Happy Valley, in particular the intrusion of the badgers into the sandpit play area.  The specialist had advised that there was only a limited window of opportunity to undertake any badger control measures, as such work was not allowed beyond the end of November.  It was therefore essential to begin the process of applying for a badger control license from Natural England as soon as possible.  The specialist had further advised that any work to physically manage the badgers would need to be accompanied by a communications plan directed at both residents and local wildlife conservation groups.
Councillors supported this approach and asked the Deputy Clerk to instigate the process of applying for the necessary license as a priority.
20
GROUNDS STAFF WORKSHOP AND WELFARE FACILITY
18/19
To consider provision of a grounds staff workshop and welfare facility through the lease

of premises

Councillors were in agreement that the current use of the cemetery chapel as a workshop was highly unsatisfactory from both a Health & Safety and staff welfare perspective.  It was therefore AGREED that the Clerk should commence negotiations as soon as possible on the lease of the industrial unit on the Crewkerne Business Park which had been identified as offering a suitable and fully H&S-compliant staff workshop and welfare facility.  In the interim, the Amenities Operations Manager was asked to consider whether any further risk mitigation actions needed to be implemented at the cemetery chapel workshop.
21
CHURCH STREET FLOWER BEDS
18/19
To note the recent health and safety audit relating to grounds staff working on the Church 


Street flower beds and to consider the options to mitigate the risks

The Amenities Operations Manager explained that the current layout of the Church Street traffic island as formal flower beds meant that they were very high maintenance during the summer months.  This was exposing the grounds maintenance staff to unnecessary risks.  Interim risk mitigation measures had been put in place but the Amenities Operations Manager strongly recommended that the formal flower beds be replaced with items which were low maintenance such as, for example, gravel or low maintenance shrubs.
The Chairman advised that Cllr. Mrs Head had expressed her desire to lead an investigation into possible alternatives to formal flower beds and this way forward was fully supported by Councillors.

22
BINCOMBE BEECHES DISABLED PARKING
18/19
To note the outcome of a meeting held with residents regarding disabled parking at the 


Beechwood Drive entrance to Bincombe and to endorse the recommendations contained


therein

The Clerk summarised the outcome of a meeting held in July concerning parking at the Beechwood Drive entrance to Bincombe, between the Mayor, a number of residents of Beechwood Drive and Mr Bishop, who had been involved in the original land swap agreement.  It had been agreed at that meeting that a recommendation would be made to the Council to honour the original commitment from the Council to mark out the parking area specifically as disabled parking only.  In addition, it had been recommended to repair the fencing and replace the pedestrian gate with a disabled-friendly gate.
Cllr. Miss Pritchard stressed that the Council needed to look more broadly at the access requirements for visitors to Bincombe, especially in view of the desire to move towards accreditation with the Green Flag Award.  Cllr. Mrs Stuart concurred with this as a strategic view but recommended that, in the short term, the Council move forward in accordance with the recommendations of the July meeting.  Councillors supported this view and it was therefore AGREED to repair the fencing, install a disabled-friendly pedestrian gate and mark out the parking area for disabled use only.
23
TO RECEIVE SUB-COMMITTEE MINUTES AND WORKING GROUP NOTES
18/19


a) Bincombe Management Committee meetings held on 3 July and

4 September 2018
Noted.
b) Henhayes Playground working group meeting held on 23 July 2018

Noted.

c) Aqua Centre Bi-monthly meeting held on 30 July 2018

Noted.

24
TO RECEIVE ANY MATTERS OF REPORT

18/19

· Cllr. Mrs Stuart reported that the Chubbs Almshouses were seeking quotations for replacement windows.  She also advised that the clerk’s position was being advertised.
· Cllr. Bradly reported that the Royal British Legion had successfully held an event on Severalls to mark the ending of WW1.
25
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

18/19

Monday 12 November 2018 after the Planning and Highways Committee meeting.
The meeting closed at 8.10 p.m.

Signed: …………………..
Dated: ……………………
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